
OREGON INTERNATIONAL PORT OF COOS BAY 
Coos Bay, Oregon  

REGULAR COMMISSION MEETING 
11:00 a.m., Thursday, November 21, 2024 

Port Commission Chambers, 125 Central Avenue, Suite 230, Coos Bay, Oregon 97420 
 
 
ATTENDANCE 
  
Commission:  
Kyle Stevens, President; Nick Edwards, Vice President; Kyle ViksneHill, Treasurer; Elise Hamner, 
Secretary; and Arnie Roblan, Commissioner.  
 
Staff:  
Lanelle Comstock, Chief Executive Officer; Mike Dunning, Chief Port Operations Officer; Matt Friesen, 
Director of External Affairs; Ray Dwire, Charleston Marina Manager; and Krystal Karcher, 
Administrative Services Manager.  
 
Media & Guests:  
Ross Williamson, Local Government Law Group; Melissa Cribbins, PCIP Executive Director; Elaine 
Howard, Elaine Howard Consulting, LLC; David Milliron, City of North Bend; Jeff Bridgens, City of 
North Bend; Martha Gregor; Dena McDonald; Cory Smith; Mike Graybill; Audrey Malone; Arleen 
Malone; Mark Daily; Becky Bryant, Business Oregon; Jamie Fereday; Abby Knipp; Mike Vaughan; 
Chirstine Moffitt; RaeLea Cousens; Lou Leberti; Knute Nemeth; Rex Leach; Ty Cutting; Laura Erceg, 
Southern Oregon Coast Pride; Jonathon Bates, United Brotherhood of Carpenters; Zaria Hamilton, South 
Coast Health Equity Coalition; Jess Howell, South Coast Health Equity Coalition; Patricia Ashley; Joel 
Fox; Ashley Audycki, Rouge Climate; Cammie Pavesic; CJ Blaney; and Jan Hodder.  
  
 
1. CALL MEETING TO ORDER 
President Stevens called the meeting to order at 11:04 a.m. 
 
 
2. INTRODUCTION OF COMMISSIONERS, GUESTS AND PORT STAFF 
 
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

A. Mike Graybill read from his written testimony, which is attached to the end of these minutes. 
Mr. Graybill also provided additional documents, which are attached to the end of these minutes.   
 

B. Mark Daily asked Melissa Cribbins if the dock at the terminal project building is large enough 
for LNG ships.  President Stevens stated staff will look into this and the information will be provided.  
Mr. Daily stated that the City of Coos Bay seems to be collecting old tugboats, perhaps as part of history, 
although they appear to be older than the 1970’s and likely have lead paint.  Mr. Daily stated these are 
an attractive nuisance and suggested commenting to the City Council of Coos Bay.  
 



Mr. Daily stated at a recent Democratic Party meeting, there was a report from someone claiming the 
Port has been doing business with a contractor who is a known white supremacist.  This report indicated 
that there was probably going to be much more business given to this person with the development of 
the large terminal project.  Mr. Daily expressed his opposition to this and stated that it is expected this 
issue will be addressed.     
 

C. Jamie Fereday stated that he has supplied the Commission with two documents, (which are 
attached to the end of these minutes).  One is a rebuttal that was written just over a year ago; the other is 
a letter to the Commission with information about the estuary.  Mr. Fereday stated that as a retired science 
teacher from the Millicoma School next to the estuary, he has learned about the estuary and the coastal 
management programs.  The State of Oregon has planning goals for estuarine resources, including Goal 
16, “to recognize and protect the unique environmental, economic and social values of each estuary and 
associated wetlands; and to protect, maintain, where appropriate develop, and where appropriate restore 
the long term environmental, economic and social values, diversity, and benefits of Oregon’s estuaries”.  
 
In the Coos County Estuarine Resilience Action Plan from 2023, regarding climate change, sea level rise 
and flooding potential, there should be “strong deliberate efforts in coastal resilience planning and 
management”.  Mr. Fereday urged the Commission to begin a new era where estuarine values other than 
shipping take on more importance. 
 

D. Jan Hodder read from her written testimony, which is attached to the end of these minutes. 
 

E. Christine Moffitt stated she also had the opportunity to meet with the community engagement 
contractors.  Extensive comments were provided to them; the theme of which will be highlighted here, 
along with the written testimony being submitted, (which is attached to the end of these minutes).   

 
Ms. Moffitt expressed concern that oral comments given have often not been fully articulated in the 
meeting minutes.  One area of concern is the lack of transparency and no mechanism for taxpayers to 
have input directly to the Commissioners.  Ms. Moffitt stated that since Commissioners are appointed 
by the governor, if there is a recall initiated it must be done statewide. There is little opportunity for 
regular input, other than the Charleston Advisory Committee.  There needs to be a Citizens Advisory 
Committee group.  Ms. Moffitt also stated the strategic plan is very out of date.  The 2015 Strategic Plan 
has Commissioners who are no longer part of the organization, as well as the Chief Executive Officer, 
and the mention of the Oregon Gateway Project is listed for the North Spit as dependent upon the Jordan 
Cove Energy Project.  Recent testimony has encouraged the Commission to develop a strong strategic 
plan involving members of the community.  The Port history of developing and launching projects with 
no public input and a lack of information and understanding is routine.  The League of Women Voters’ 
documents provide the historical system of that, notably the recent Jordan Cove Energy Project that 
started in 2007 as an import facility before changing to an export facility.  The lessons learned from that 
project were that the Coastal Zone Management made it impossible to do that development.  Then over 
time HB 3382 changed that, giving the opportunity to ask for an exception.  Ms. Moffitt stated she would 
appreciate the Commission engaging directly with the people who are concerned about the development 
projects.  
 

F. Knute Nemeth stated he had a conversation recently with someone representing ship owners for 
forty years working from Canada to Panama.  Discussions regarding the Port of Coos Bay were that the 
larger ports work because they have the infrastructure and accessibility to the markets already 
established.  The companies shipping their products look at the financial costs.  Mr. Nemeth stated that 
the discussion stated Coos Bay does not have a chance.   There was a study done 25 or 30 years ago, at 



a cost of $50,000 came back that a large project was not feasible.  Mr. Nemeth stated his concern that 
public money and energy would be spent that could be better spent elsewhere in the community.  To 
create a white elephant with no customers that will significantly alter the estuary system.  Mr. Nemeth 
recommended the Port take a deep financial look as to why these companies are shipping through the 
ports of Long Beach, Los Angeles, Alameda, Oakland, Seattle and Tacoma.  The Port of Portland is 
already operating and not getting business.  There should be signed contracts from shippers before 
moving forward.  The idea of “build it and they will come” does not work when public money is invested.  
 

G. Lou Leberti stated he is Charleston property owner and member of the Charleston Advisory 
Committee.  He stated that Charleston is important and asked that the Shipyard, Ice Plant, and Charleston 
not be forgotten.   
 

H. Rex Leach stated he has three topics of concern.  The first is a public hoist for live buyers for 
Dungeness crab in the Charleston harbor.  There were issues last year using the hoist at the Ice Plant.  
Nothing has changed and the solution the Port came up with was not a fix.  Dredging is needed to access 
the old Point Adams dock, which has a hoist and would help solve the public hoist problem.  Dredging 
would also help with access to the fuel dock.  Access for large boats is restricted to a high tide due to the 
need for dredging.  The second concern is the need to repair the Shipyard docks to ensure access to all 
of the available waterfront.  Currently there is a large section that is inaccessible, and gear changeovers 
get congested.   
 
Mr. Leach stated the last item of concern is regarding the sale of Giddings Boatworks, stating he supports 
the sale to Whit Industries.  The fleet needs the continuing services offered.  Mr. Leach stated he knows 
Whit and his work ethic.  Politics have become involved and should not be.  The fleet needs Whit 
Industries and the Shipyard services provided.   
 

I. Ty Cutting stated he is a fifth generation fisherman out of Charleston, currently managing three 
boats.  Mr. Cutting stated coming around the corner at the transient dock on a low tide, the need for 
dredging is getting bad. With winter coming, this area needs attention.  Mr. Cutting asked that if this 
area is not dredged prior to the start of crab season, to not let vessels park in the transient area as this is 
a safety concern.  Five years ago, a boat hit that same sand bank and rolled over.  Mr. Cutting stated the 
docks are in need of repair and improved maintenance.  Mr. Cutting stated also that he has done business 
with Whit Industries for ten years and he has been great for the community.   
 

J. Joel Fox stated the Port is a local government and as such, the public has an interest and a right 
to expect transparency in the vetting and letting of contracts, choosing vendors and customers, and the 
contracting process as a whole.  Mr. Fox stated he has seen contracts that have been let by public agencies 
that turned out to fail for various reasons.  This should be public information.  Mr. Fox urged the Board 
to be very careful about choosing who to do business with and who customers are, and not to chase bad 
business.  This is an important aspect of being a transparent public agency.  The public has a right to 
know about contracts, events, and where the money is going.   

 
K. Mike Vaughan stated he has a proposal to place a mural on the fuel tank at Highway 101 and  

Newmark Ave.  There are five tanks there and the tank in particular is 500,000 gallon.  Mr. Vaughan 
stated his intention is to raise the image of the port as a working industry and without towboats there 
would be no ships coming and going.  They are an integral part of the economic success here in Coos 
Bay.  The mural may include a profile of the Cooston hills.  Mr. Vaughan stated he is available to answer 
questions or meet with anyone interested in more information after the meeting.   



L. Karie Silva provided written testimony, which is attached to the end of these minutes.  
Commissioner Edwards read the testimony into the record. 
 
 
4. PORT PROJECT UPDATE 
 

A. Pacific Coast Intermodal Port (PCIP) 
 
Melissa Cribbins stated the project team continues to engage with the Federal Strikeforce, which 
convenes federal, state and local agencies to coordinate the NEPA and permitting efforts.  This is a 
monthly virtual meeting where status of the project cycles are reviewed, including the community 
engagement, funding and financing, and permitting.  This gives the agencies an update as well as an 
opportunity to work through issues that need to be addressed.  Ms. Cribbins stated Port staff have been 
working on the permitting applications.  As several of the public commenters noted, the community 
engagement work has been initiated by JLA to conduct pre-NEPA discussions.  Their role is to draft a 
community engagement plan and they will be submitting it to the Commission at the meeting next month.  
This effort is the first stage of community engagement and it is meant to gather concerns and thoughts 
from stakeholders.   
 
Ms. Cribbins stated there has been documented interest received from major Asian ocean carriers and 
the commercial side of the project is currently in discussion about the container volumes of shipments.  
Discussions also continue with Union Pacific about the Eugene railyard.   
 
There has been $54 million received in federal planning grants for the planning and permitting of the 
railyard and the container terminal.  This sounds like a lot of money, and should be enough to get the 
job done with the match that is coming from the private partner.  In perspective, the Coos County budget 
is $110 million per year, so this amount is less than that.  Ms. Cribbins stated that the Port is grateful for 
the support and will work to ensure the work is done correctly and the planning and permitting work are 
done to the highest level.   
 
Ms. Cribbins stated the PCIP will be a state of the art, electrified by clean energy, 100% rail served 
intermodal terminal with two berths.  The benefits of the facility are that it is a faster route for shippers 
and the emissions are reduced by having a shorter ocean voyage.  The Port of Coos Bay is the only deep-
draft port with the opportunity to construct a major rail-served freight transportation hub. Historical 
precedence shows that the Port handled 350 ship calls per year prior to the 1980’s.  The last deepening 
of the channel was in 1998 to an entrance depth of -47’ and a channel depth of -37’.  ORS 777.065 points 
to the Port of Coos Bay, along with other ports, as important to the State’s goal of economic development.  
 
There are three parts to the project: the new container terminal, channel modification, and the rail 
improvements.  There are a number of federal, state, and local entities engaged in the permitting process.  
The channel modification continues to be a complex process.  The new container terminal will be a two 
berth facility with the berths dredged to -50’ depth.  The terminal will be designed with a stand-alone, 
pile supported offshore wharf to minimize the environmental impact and the terminal design will follow 
green operating principles.  Rail yard considerations for the terminal are currently at 10% design.  
Planned rail improvements include replacing track and ties, improving and replacing or strengthening 
bridges and culverts, increasing clearance within tunnels, while minimizing the interruptions in service 
to existing customers as much as possible.   
 
The next steps in project development include starting NEPA work.  The financial model is under 



development for the RRIF credit analysis regarding loan discussions.  Efforts continue to solidify 
industry and stakeholder relationships.  
 
 
5. CONSENT ITEMS 

A. Approval of October 15, 2024 Regular Commission Meeting Minutes 
B. Approval of October Invoices 
C. Approval of October Contracts Awarded 

 
Upon a motion by Commissioner Roblan (second by Commissioner ViksneHill), the Board of 
Commissioners voted to approve the October 15, 2024 Regular Commission Meeting Minutes, October 
Invoices and October Contracts Awarded. Motion Passed Unanimously. (Ayes: Stevens, Edwards, 
ViksneHill, Hamner, and Roblan. Nays: None).   
 
 
6.  MANAGEMENT REPORTS 
All Management Reports were included within the Meeting Packet.   
 
Commissioner Edwards asked for an update on the dredging possibilities in Charleston.  Mike Dunning 
stated the Port continues to work with the Army Corps.  It looks like Manson Construction will be 
mobilizing in the next few weeks to take care of the Army Corps’ portion.  Port staff have looked at 
alternatives if the Port portion is not dredged.  A possibility is keeping boats off the B dock transient 
section for the winter season.  Commissioner Edwards asked if negotiations are continuing.  Mr. Dunning 
confirmed.  Commissioner Edwards stated the cost for this dredging project is considerably more than 
previously.  Mr. Dunning stated it is three times the cost and Port staff continue to negotiate.   
 
 
7. ACTION ITEMS/REPORTS 
 

A. 2024Res12: Increasing Maximum Indebtedness in the North Bend Urban Renewal Plan 

Representatives from the City of North Bend and Elaine Howard Consulting were present at the meeting 
to present information regarding the proposed action item.   
 
David Milliron introduced Elaine Howard to go over the process of the substantial Urban Renewal 
Amendment and the role of the Port in that process.  Typically, the Port would not have a role in another 
entity’s Urban Renewal Plan but with the City of North Bend looking to increase their maximum 
indebtedness over the amount statutorily allowed on their own, they need the Port to concur with the 
increase. That increase must be approved by taxing districts representing 75% of the tax increment 
proceeds from the permanent rate levy, in writing via a resolution.  The City of North Bend needs their 
City Council to approve, along with the North Bend School District and the Port.   
 
The financial impact of an urban renewal plan is on the overlapping taxing districts.  The impact for the 
Port of Coos Bay for the fiscal year ending 2024 through fiscal year ending 2055 is approximately $1.6 
million.  Annual details are in the table below.   
 

FYE PORT FYE PORT FYE PORT 
2024 (36,831) 2035 (50,321) 2047 (52,259) 



2025 (38,984) 2036 (50,864) 2046 (57,280) 
2026 (37,673) 2037 (51,424) 2048 (52,792) 
2027 (39,295) 2038 (52,000) 2049 (53,428) 
2028 (41,011) 2039 (52,594) 2050 (54,068) 
2029 (42,779) 2040 (53,206) 2051 (54,724) 
2030 (44,599) 2041 (53,836) 2052 (55,399) 
2031 (46,474) 2042 (54,484) 2053 (56,095) 
2032 (48,405) 2043 (55,153) 2054 (56,811) 
2033 (50,395) 2044 (55,841) 2055 (57,550) 
2034 (49,810) 2045 (56,550) TOTAL: (1,612,935) 

 
These impacts are only within the Urban Renewal Area and the increase in assessed value in the area 
that are over the value of the frozen base.  In FYE 2024 that amount was approximately $36,000 and it 
will increase 3% annually.  This will not cause current tax revenues received to be decreased; it would 
mean that taxes received from the increased value within the urban renewal area go to the URA district.   
 
With the substantial amendment to the plan there is revenue sharing, which is a new impact to the URA.  
The URA is required to start sharing their incremental increases once their annual revenue hits 10% of 
their initial maximum indebtedness.  This is projected to occur in FYE 2034.  Annual details are in the 
table below. 
 

FYE PORT  FYE PORT  FYE PORT  
2024 0 2035 4,414 2047 2,629 
2025 0 2036 6,106 2046 10,345 
2026 0 2037 7,848 2048 12,195 
2027 0 2038 9,642 2049 14,100 
2028 0 2039 11,491 2050 16,079 
2029 0 2040 13,395 2051 18,121 
2030 0 2041 15,356 2052 20,223 
2031 0 2042 17,375 2053 22,389 
2032 0 2043 19,456 2054 24,620 
2033 0 2044 21,598 2055 26,918 
2034 2,772 2045 23,805 TOTAL: 320,876 

 
These revenue amounts are based on a percentage established by statute.  These amounts continue to 
grow each year through FYE 2047, when a development will come off of the tax roll and impact the 
overall amount of money to the Urban Renewal Agency.   
 
An urban renew plan amendment is adopted with public impact, agency review, presentation to the 
County, planning commission review and a city council hearing and vote.  The hearing and vote by the 
City Council is scheduled for December 10, 2024.   
 
Estimated project allocations are about $31 million in FYE 2024 costs, or about $41 million in year of 
expenditure cost estimate.  The largest allocation planned is to a housing project.  Other allocations 
include continuing the current work of the agency with streetscape projects, grants, street and utility 
upgrades, as well as parks and recreation projects.   



The housing project the City has been working on would focus on workforce housing. First priority 
would go to people in specific groups such as education, healthcare, public safety and logistics workers.  
The City purchased the old County Annex in 2021.  The structure would need to be demolished to make 
way for a minimum of 72 new housing units.  The City has secured a $4 million grant of federal funding.   
 
Mr. Milliron expressed gratitude to legislators working with the City on this housing development 
project.  The City bought the Annex with the intention of developing housing.  Mr. Milliron reiterated 
this is not a new tax for people, it is an extension of the Urban Renewal Agency.  If the increase in 
maximum indebtedness is not approved by the 75% of taxing districts, the Agency could still increase it 
by about 20% but this only get the district about $4 million additionally.  If the Agency were to dissolve, 
there would be no increase or decrease to anyone’s tax bills.   
 
Mr. Milliron stated a survey in 2022 showed that 182 new housing placements were needed for the 
education, healthcare, public safety and logistics workers within Coos County.  This project was awarded 
the grant funding and is the only known project for workforce housing in the country for this CIP grant.   
 
Commissioner Roblan asked whether the Annex building would be removed or rehabbed.  Mr. Milliron 
stated the building would be completely demolished.  The City has been working with the State’s 
Historic Preservation office.  Although not a historic building, it does contribute to the overall look of 
the district.  The current plan includes day care services with frontage on Union Avenue. The City is 
considering extending the property to the entire block, including City Hall, to be demolished and then 
rebuilt.  The City Hall does not need its’ current large footprint and is costing the taxpayers more in 
maintenance than it should.  The City Hall offices could be incorporated into the new building.   
 
Commissioner Roblan asked how compression affects the taxing districts.  Ms. Howard stated 
compression happens on a property-by-property basis, and can be difficult to define.  Urban renewal 
does change compression somewhat, and in some municipalities it will help to improve it.   
 
Mr. Milliron stated the City of North Bend Urban Renewal Agency has been good stewards of the grant 
money they have received.  Of the more than $20 million received in the last four years, only $16.5 
million of that was specific to the City.  The URA has helped other government entities.  Each of the 
projects that the URA has undertaken where there is commercial activity has been placed back on the 
tax rolls.  The County Annex has not been on the tax rolls for many years, so this will be a positive 
change.  
 
Commissioner Hamner asked whether the land under the building would be taxed separately from the 
improvements to the property.  Mr. Milliron stated the commercial activity would be taxable.   
 
Mr. Daily asked for clarity whether this change would affect other municipality outside of the North 
Bend district.  Mr. Milliron stated this change would only affect the taxing authority within the district, 
which is located within the city limits of North Bend.   
 
Upon a motion by Commissioner ViksneHill (second by Commissioner Roblan), the Board of 
Commissioners motioned to adopt resolution 2024Res12 concurring to increase the maximum 
indebtedness in the North Bend Urban Renewal Plan from $11,800,723 to $45,500,000.  Motion Passed 
Unanimously. (Ayes: Stevens, Edwards, ViksneHill, Hamner, and Roblan. Nays: None). 
 
 
   



B. 2024Res15: Adopt Port Policy 6.10: Title VI Non-Discrimination Policy 
 
In response to the concerns raised about one of the Port’s vendors and in anticipation of receiving federal 
funding, the Port is recommending the adoption of Resolution 2024Res15, approving Port policy manual 
section 6.10: Title VI Non-Discrimination Policy.   
 
The U.S. Department of Transportation’s (DOT) Maritime Administration (MARAD) Office of Civil 
Rights (OCR) is responsible for ensuring MARAD grant recipient compliance with Federal civil rights 
laws, regulations, and requirements, including following applicable Federal guidance on Title VI of the 
Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Title VI) and Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA) requirements. 
All applicants must demonstrate compliance with the applicable civil rights requirements prior to 
execution of their grant award. 
 
All grant recipients are required to submit a comprehensive Title VI Plan prior to the execution of any 
grant. The Port is committed to adherence of all federal and state laws concerning discrimination.  Port 
Policy 14.9: Non-Discrimination and Anti-Harassment/Violence, specifically addresses the behavior and 
actions of Port personnel, but does not address the non-discrimination requirements of those who 
contract with or represent the Port’s interests.  
 
As part of the development of this Title VI plan, Port staff recommends that a formal policy be 
established and approved by the Port Board of Commissioners.  This policy applies to all operations of 
the Port, including its contractors and anyone who acts on behalf of Port.  This policy also applies to the 
operations of any private partner, department or agency to which the Port extends state and federal 
financial assistance.  State and federal financial assistance includes grants, training, equipment usage, 
donations of surplus property, and other assistance. 
 
Port Policy Manual Section 6.10: Title VI Non-Discrimination Policy has been drafted to reflect the 
Port’s Title VI Non-discrimination Policy Statement.  The policy has been reviewed by the Port’s legal 
counsel.  
 
In addition to the adoption of this policy, all vendor contracts will be amended to include the Title VI 
policy requirements.  The contractor will be required to adhere to this policy.  A complaint procedure 
and form will be developed and placed on the Port’s website to allow anyone to file a complaint.  A 
designated employee will be responsible for coordinating the investigations into each complaint.   
 
Upon a motion by Commissioner Roblan (second by Commissioner ViksneHill), the Board of 
Commissioners motioned to adopt resolution 2024Res15 approving Port Policy Manual Section 6.10: 
Title VI Non-Discrimination Policy.  Motion Passed Unanimously. (Ayes: Stevens, Edwards, 
ViksneHill, Hamner, and Roblan. Nays: None). 
 

C. 2024Res13: Amendment to Port Policy 3.1:  Public Meetings 
 
Each year, the Port of Coos Bay participates in the Special Districts Insurance Services (SDIS) Best 
Practices Program to receive up to a 10% credit on the following year’s contributions for general liability, 
auto liability, and property insurance. The purpose of the program is to assist districts with implementing 
best practices to mitigate risk in areas of high exposure.  This year, the focus of the program is on Public 
Meetings.   
 



One of the requirements to receive 2% of the 10% credit is to have an adopted Public Meeting Policy 
that includes new legislative requirements that went into effect January 1, 2024.  
 
Port Policy Section 3.1: Public Meetings, has been amended to reflect SDIS’ sample policy, updating 
the legal requirements for public meetings by electronic means.   
 
The redlined tracked version of the changes was included within the packet following the resolution. 
 
Upon a motion by Commissioner Edwards (second by Commissioner Roblan), the Board of 
Commissioners motioned to adopt resolution 2024Res13 approving the amendments to Port Policy 
Manual Section 3.1: Public Meetings.  Motion Passed Unanimously. (Ayes: Stevens, Edwards, 
ViksneHill, Hamner, and Roblan. Nays: None). 
 

D. 2024Res14: Change in Registered Agent 
 
According to Oregon Revised Statute 198.340, a special district shall designate a registered office and a 
registered agent.  The registered agent shall be an agent of the district upon whom any process, notice or 
demand required or permitted by law to be served upon the district may be served.  
 
The Oregon Secretary of State Archives Division has former Chief Executive Officer, John Burns, listed 
as the registered agent for the Oregon International Port of Coos Bay.  A resolution is required to change 
the registered agent’s name with the State of Oregon.  
 
Upon a motion by Commissioner ViksneHill (second by Commissioner Edwards), the Board of 
Commissioners motioned to approve Resolution 2024Res14 naming Lanelle Comstock as the registered 
agent on record for the Oregon International Port of Coos Bay with the Oregon Secretary of State 
Archives Division.  Motion Passed Unanimously. (Ayes: Stevens, Edwards, ViksneHill, Hamner, and 
Roblan. Nays: None). 
 

E. Kingwood Avenue & Alley Way Street Vacation 
 
Per Oregon Revised Statutes 271.180 and 271.190, municipalities are required to seek approval from 
Ports and other adjoining property owners for proposed vacation of streets, alleys, and common public 
places within 5,000 feet of the harbor or pier headlines of the Port.  
 
Northwest Natural Gas Company owns Lots 400, 500/500A1, 1100 and 600 that comprise the Coos Bay 
Resource Center for 6 employees who provide natural gas services and natural gas installations in Coos 
County. They are requesting the vacation of 132.75 feet of Kingwood Avenue adjacent to Lot 400, south 
of Kingwood Avenue, and Lots 500/500A1 to the west and north of Kingwood Avenue. They are also 
requesting the vacation of the Alley Way between Lot 400 to the east and Lot 1100 to the west of the 
Alley Way.  This request is being made for the planned placement of new buildings at the site. 
 
Port staff reviewed the area of the proposed vacation and believe the street right of way vacation action 
will not create a negative impact on Port activities.    
 
Prior to the City of Coos Bay taking any formal action on the proposed right-of-way, the Port’s Board 
of Commissioners must approve the vacation.  
 



Upon a motion by Commissioner Hamner (second by Commissioner Edwards), the Board of 
Commissioners motioned to approve the request for consent from the City of Coos Bay to vacate 132.75 
feet of Kingwood Ave and the alley way between Lot 400 and 1100.  Motion Passed Unanimously. 
(Ayes: Stevens, Edwards, ViksneHill, Hamner, and Roblan. Nays: None). 
 
 
8. OTHER  
  
 
9. COMMISSION COMMENTS 
 
 
10. NEXT MEETING DATE – Thursday, December 19, 2024, 11:00 a.m. 
 
 
11. ADJOURN  
President Stevens adjourned the meeting at 12:42 p.m. and entered into Executive Session, as authorized 
under ORS 192.660(2), to: 
 
(e) conduct deliberations with persons designated by the governing body to negotiate real property 
transactions; 
(f)  consider information or records that are exempt by law from public inspection;  
(g) consider preliminary negotiations involving matters of trade or commerce in which the governing 
body is in competition with governing bodies in other states or nations; and 
(j) carry on negotiations under ORS Chapter 293 with private persons or businesses regarding proposed 
acquisition, exchange or liquidation of public investments.  



Public Testimony of Michael Graybill, Charleston Oregon 

Port of Coos Bay Commission meeting 21 December 2024.  

Thank you I’m Mike Graybill from Charleston 

I have three comments and requests today. 

1 First, thank you for providing me with an opportunity to speak with your public outreach 
contractors regarding the PCIP project.  However, please understand that providing an opportunity 
to interact with a contractor is no substitute for having an opportunity to communicate directly with 
you; the people appointed to direct the day-to-day activities of the port district on behalf of the 
taxpayers of the district.   

In the absence of this opportunity, the information exchanged in the course of the hour I spent 
discussing this project would have required me to chop those thoughts and suggestions into 20, 
three-minute statements at twenty port commission meetings.  My meeting with your contractor 
really put a point on the historic absence of a substantive mechanism for the commission to 
receive input from constituents in the district.  

To that end, I would like to share the written responses I provided to your contractors and ask that 
they be entered into the minutes of this meeting.  I also ask that you consider providing an 
opportunity for people in this district to substantively interact directly with you regarding this 
project.  

2. Secondly, I want to follow up on my appearance at the October 2024 meeting.  At that meeting I 
requested information related to the criteria the commission intended to use to determine whether 
or not to go forward with the PCIP project.  I can report that I have not received a response to that 
request.  I have presented you with a written transcript of that request and also ask that it be 
entered into the minutes of this meeting.  

3. Finally, I want to follow up on my appearance before the commission at the December 2023 
commission meeting.  At that meeting, I requested information as to the status and plan for the $55 
million state bond funds appropriated by the legislature to provide non-federal cost share for the 
federal MEGA grant.  I never received a response to this inquiry.  I have attached a copy of my 
testimony that I request be added to the minutes of this meeting.   

I have provided three documents related to that information request.   

The first document is the Commissions 5 May 2023 testimony requesting legislative authorization 
of $40 million of lottery bond funds which, and I quote “will serve as matching funds to support 
federal investment for this project…”  This testimony also reported that, and I quote “the project is 
at 90% engineering and design” 

The second document is an excerpt from Oregon House Bill 5030 passed during the 2023 session in 
response to the commission’s 5 May request.  HB 5030 appropriated $40 million in two, $20 million 
tranches spread over two state biennia for the purpose, and I quote “to pay the nonfederal cost 
share, or the nonprivate cost share, of expenses of the project”.  



A full year has passed since I requested information regarding the status of these appropriations. 
The Federal grant application for which the state matching funds were appropriated did not receive 
funding. I presume this to mean that at least the $20 million 2023 cost share tranche was no longer 
required.  Since I have not received a response to my first inquiry, I submit it again and ask that it be 
included in the minutes of this meeting.   

Subsequent to the denial of the mega grant, the commission recently announced receipt of a $25 
planning grant through the federal INFRA grant program.   

My request today is for clarification of the status and purposes of the funds appropriated for the 
planning and permitting linked to the proposed expansion of the federal navigation channel.  It is my 
understanding that the commission potentially has $65 million on hand to complete the planning 
and engineering work on the channel project.  This total does not include the $29 million of federal 
funds recently granted to support planning and engineering work for the Coos Bay rail line.  That’s a 
lot of planning money!  For comparison, I offer that the entire annual budget for Coos County is 
$29.6 million.   If an initial $20 million appropriation was sufficient to complete a reported 90% of 
engineering and design, I ask; What work will the $65 million allocated for planning and engineering 
purposes be used to accomplish? I also ask that this testimony be entered into the minutes of this 
meeting.  

Thank you for providing me with this opportunity to appear before you.   



























Krystal Karcher
Highlight















Good morning commissioners, 

I appreciate the time to make a public comment. 

  
My name is Karie Silva, co-owner of the fishing vessel 
Jeanette Marrie for 31 years, operating out of 
Charleston.  
 

I wanted to share the enthusiasm I and the fleet have 
about the prospective new owner of Giddings Shipyard. 
Whit is poised to be a valuable asset to the industry, 
bringing his expertise in business management and 
making crucial improvements to the shipyard to 
accommodate the rising demand for vessels from up and 
down the coast, resulting from the shutdowns of other 
shipyards. He will make sure that the fleet has a 
suitable and functional shipyard to address all their 
maintenance needs and perhaps the extension of a vessel 
or to build a new vessel.  

During a tour, I had the opportunity to hear his future 
plans for enhancing and expanding the shipyard, when 
Congresswoman Val Hoyle sent her aide, Olivia Wilhite, 
to observe and provide feedback. Whit was very 
enthusiastic and spent time to inform Miss Wilhite 
about his plans. He took the opportunity to create 
sketches of the rails and other essential repairs for 
the shipyard for Miss Wilhite to understand his vision.  

He aims to create an updated, thriving, and productive 
shipyard. Giddings Shipyard plays a crucial role for 
both local and out-of-state fleets. They voyage to the 
Charleston shipyard for the maintenance and repairs of 
their vessels. If a successful transition from Ray Cox 
to Whit does not occur. In my view, both the industry 
and the port are the ones that stand to lose.  



 
Next, Regarding a location for gear switching. 

I wish to highlight the importance of establishing a 
specific area for gear switching within the fleet. A 
site where they can utilize a crane to remove their 
gear from their vessels and subsequently load the 
equipment for the next fishery back onto their vessels. 
The location is currently tied up because Jerry Hample 
is unwilling to move his vessels, preventing the crab 
fleet from preparing their vessels in time for the 
season. A bottleneck has emerged, creating a sense of 
urgency within the fleet to get back to the shipyard 
and ensure readiness for the upcoming Dungeness crab 
season It begins on December 1st, provided everything 
aligns perfectly. 

Once a designated gear switching dock is established, 
providing a scheduling number could help the fleet 
minimize hassles and bottlenecking, ensuring their gear 
is switched in time for the upcoming fishery. 
 
I appreciate your time.  

Karie 
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